# 2016年12月大学英语四级考试答案与解析(第3套)

## Part I Writing

### 【范文】

In the past two years of my college life, I have never ceased to think what kind of work I shall take up upon graduation. Although my ideas are not consistent, I have now decided to start a business of my own as my lifelong career.

A variety of factors have led me to make this decision over other more lucrative ones. To begin with, running my own business means freedom and independence. As a person having my own business, it can fully express myself and make my own decisions, a privilege not everyone can have, even those with highly-paid positions. More importantly, I like starting my own business in that it combines with interest and work. A person can only devote himself to doing the best when he is really interested in one thing. What's more, start a business of my own offers a certain peace of mind. No more rushing to catch a morning bus, no more worries about when I will get fired, no more anxious to please a boss.

I do not want to miss this entrepreneurial era, and nothing, not even a big salary, can equal for the satisfaction of being your own boss and a gentle peace of life.

## Part II Listening Comprehension

 $1 \sim 5$  : CCCDA

 $6 \sim 10$  : BDBDA

11∼15 : CBCBA

 $16\sim20$ : DDCCD

21~25 : BBDCC

#### Section A

#### **News Item One**

Fifteen passengers were burned alive when a passenger bus was set on fire by unknown men in Pakistan's southwestern Balochistan province, an official said.

Naseer Ahmed Nasir, deputy commissioner in the city of Sibi, said four men on motorcycles initially opened fire on a parked passenger bus at a hotel. "The armed men then came close to the bus and splashed petrol, setting it on fire," he said.

[1] He said most of the dead were either children or women.

Balochistan, near the Afghan border, is rich in natural resources. But it is also in under a riot.

[2] Militants there have for years complained that the central government has paid little attention to them and their economic needs. They have been fighting Pakistani military forces for self-rule.

Pakistan has said the militants in Balochistan do not have links to the Islamic hard-liners who have launched attacks in other parts of the country.

## Questions 1 and 2 will be based on the following news item.

- 1. Who were most of the victims according to the news?
- 2. What are the militants in Balochistan dissatisfied with?

#### News Item Two

A UN agency says there are major funding gaps in efforts to help the agricultural sector adapt to climate change. The Food and Agriculture Organization, the FAO, says this could affect food security. The warning comes as the UN Climate Change Conference continues in Cancun, Mexico.

[3] The World Bank estimates it will cost about \$2.5 billion a year—for the next 40 years—to help agriculture in developing countries adapt to climate change. Other estimates say costs could run as high as \$14 billion a year.

However, the FAO says, [4] "Available financing mechanisms are substantially insufficient to meet the climate change and food security challenges faced by the agricultural sector." This, despite the fact that the FAO says there are many examples of how agriculture can become more.

## Questions 3 and 4 will be based on the following news item.

- 3. According to the World Bank, how much does it cost to tackle agricultural challenges yearly?
- 4. According to FAO, what is the problem faced by the agricultural sector?

### News Item Three

[5] The U.S. Federal Reserve announced yesterday it was raising interest rates for the first time since 2006. Known as the Fed, it's America's central bank. It's led by Janet Yellen. Its job is to help stabilize America's financial system. [6] The Fed makes moves to try to lower unemployment and control inflation, when the price of goods goes up too fast for people to afford them.

Because the U.S. economy is growing, the Fed raised its key interest rate by a quarter of a percentage point, not much. But gradual rate increases are likely in the New Year. That means you'll have to pay more interest if you borrow money, higher loan rates for home buyers, higher interest rates if you finance a car, higher student loan rates for people who enter colleges afterwards.

[7] Eventually, savings accounts could earn a little more interest. A decade since the last "Star Wars", and nearly just as long, nine years, since the Fed last changed interest rates. But now, it's time for the Fed to awaken, because after three episodes of quantitative easing, Janet Yellen must now use her most powerful weapon to restore balance in the economy.

## Questions 5 to 7 will be based on the following news item.

- 5. What will happen to interest rates in the US?
- 6. Why did the Fed change interest rates?
- 7. Who will benefit from the change of interest rates?

#### Section B

#### Conversation One

- M: What are you going to have?
- W: I have no idea. Could you help me with the menu?
- M: Yes, sure. These are starters, and these are main courses and these are desserts. See?
- W: What's the alternative?
- M: The alternative is to order a complete dinner. For a set price you get your choice of soup or juice, one dish with potato and vegetable, salad, bread and butter and sometimes coffee and sometimes dessert.
- W: And you pay the price listed next to the main course?

- M: Right. Like the roast beef dinner is \$7.85 plus tax and tip, of course.
- W: It all looks pretty expensive to me.
- M: It's not. This is only a bit more expensive than McDonald's. [9] So enjoy yourself. We're celebrating, remember? Order anything you'd like to try; it's all on me.
- W: [9] You're very kind.
- M: [8] Friends are friends. I cannot get promoted often. Are you ready to order?
- W: Ah, can you tell me what Hot Fudge Sundae is?
- M: That's a dessert It's an English specialty. It's a kind of ice cream with a hot sticky sauce over the top—very sweet and fattening!
- W: I don't really like the sound of that. How come there is English food? I thought we agreed to eat American food.
- M: [10] Our country is made up of people from all over the world, so besides collected words and phrases from every language, we've also absorbed recipes. We even have a lot of Chinese restaurants now.
- W: Which is better, French or Chinese cuisine?
- M: I'd say it's a toss-up. I love them both.
- W: I didn't know you were so fond of foreign foods. [11] When my boss promotes me, I will take you to a French restaurant near my company. The food there is delicious.
- M: [11]Oh, we will have a second dinner soon.

## Questions 8 to 11 are based on the conversation you have just heard.

- 8. What's the relationship between the two speakers?
- 9. Why does the woman think the man is kind?
- 10. Which of the following statements is true about the man's country?
- 11. What does the man think of the woman?

### Conversation Two

- M. Hi. Welcome to Heavenly Pies. May I take your order?
- W: Uh. yes. [12] I'd like the fried chicken steak.
- M: Okay. Would you like fries, bread, or rice with your meal?
- W: Umm. I'll take the rice.
- M: Would you care for anything to drink?
- W: Yeah. [12] I'll take a medium Sprite.
- M: Okay. A medium Sprite. And what kind of dressing would you like with your salad? It comes with the fried steak.
- W: [13] What dressings do you have?
- M: We have French, Italian, blue cheese, and ranch.
- W: Oh! [13] Ranch, please.
- M: Would you like anything else?
- W: [14] Well, I'd like to see your pie menu. That's the main reason why I like to dine here.
- M: Oh, I'm sony, but we aren't serving pies today.

- W: Huh?
- M: Well, you see, Dave, [15] our baker, slipped on a banana peel back in our kitchen two days ago, and injured his back.
- W: Oh, no.
- M. He'll be out for at least two weeks. In the meantime, we're serving ice cream sundaes instead. Sorry.
- W: I'm sorry to hear that. I hope he gets better soon.

## Questions 12 to 15 are based on the conversation you have just heard.

- 12. What does the woman order?
- 13. What kind of dressing does she ask for?
- 14. Why does the woman like to dine at Heavenly Pies?
- 15. Why is the restaurant not serving pies today?

### Section C

### Passage One

Nowadays motorcycling is fast becoming one of Americans' most popular sports. However, there are several things about motorcycling that [17] the average citizen dislikes. [16] Motorcyclists frequently get dirty. In fact, they are dirty. On the road there is little to protect them from mud, insects and bird droppings. For practical reasons, they are often dressed in old clothing, which looks much less respectable than the clothing of people who ride in cars. [16] For the same reason, motorcyclists usually wear dark colors. Of course, [17] the danger of motorcycling also helps account for many people's low opinion of the sport. Its defenders, however, [18] claim that careful cyclists are in less danger than it's commonly believed. He must pay careful attention to his driving. From that point of view, a man on a motorcycle is safer than a man in a car.

## Questions 16 to 18 are based on the passage you have just heard.

- 16. Why do motorcyclists often dress in old and dark clothing?
- 17. What's the average citizen's opinion about motorcycling?
- 18. How can a motorcyclist be safer than a car driver?

### Passage Two

Speech is one of the most important ways of communicating. It consists of far more than just making noises. To talk and also to be understood by other people, we have to speak a language, that is, we have to use [19] combinations of sounds that everyone agrees stand for a particular object or idea. [20] Communication would be impossible if everyone made up their own language.

Learning a language properly is very important. The basic vocabulary of English is not very large, and only about 2,000 words are needed to speak it quite well. But the more words you know, the more ideas you can express, and the more precise you can be about their exact meaning.

Words are the main thing we use in communicating what we want to say. [21] The way we say the words is also very important. Our tone of voice can express many emotions and shows whether we are pleased or angry, for instance.

## Questions 19 to 21 are based on the passage you have just heard.

- 19. What are used to stand for a particular object or idea when we speak a language?
- 20. What if everyone made up their own language?
- 21. What is also important besides the main thing in communicating?

## Passage Three

Father's Day was first observed in Spokane, Washington, in 1910. [22] Mrs. Dodd first proposed the idea of a "father's day" in 1906. Mrs. Dodd wanted a special day to honor her father, William Smart, who was widowed when his wife died in childbirth after their sixth child was born. Mr. Smart was left to raise the newborn and his other five children by himself. Mrs. Dodd wanted Father's Day to be celebrated on the first Sunday in June, her father's birthday. But it wasn't until 1966 that President Lyndon Johnson signed a presidential proclamation, declaring the 3rd Sunday of June as Father's Day. [23] In 1972, President Richard Nixon established a permanent national ceremony of [24] Father's Day to be held on the third Sunday of June, coming almost sixty years after Mother's Day had been proclaimed a national holiday. Today, Father's Day has become a day to [25] not only honor your father, but all men who act as a father-like figure, such as stepfathers, uncles, grandfathers, and adult males.

## Questions 22 to 25 are based on the passage you have just heard.

- 22. Who first proposed the idea of a "Father's Day"?
- 23. When was "Father's Day" established to be a permanent national day?
- 24. When is "Father's Day" celebrated nowadays?
- 25. For what purpose do we celebrate "Father's Day" according to the passage?

## Part III Reading Comprehension

26~30 : KOJDG

31~35 : BEMLC

36∼40 : CJGDK

 $41\sim45$  : EBHFI

46∼50 : CADAB

51∼55 : DDBAC

### Section A

当有人犯罪时,我们总希望惩罚与罪行相当。但是当谈到最残酷的罪行之一——动物角斗——事情往往[26]<u>很少</u>如我们希望的那样。角斗之后受害的小狗们为人类的利益和"娱乐"被[27]<u>虐待</u>并杀害,但那些犯下罪行造成动物一生痛苦的施虐者往往只是得到[28]<u>最轻的</u>判决。大约一半由联邦定罪的组织动物角斗者们都获得了缓刑。

在起诉这些动物角斗者方面已取得了一些进展。但是联邦法官们通常都严格依照《美国量刑准则》来[29]判决,而对动物角斗案件方面,这些准则已经过时并且过[30]轻。

美国量刑委员会是[31]制定判刑准则的机构,正在重新讨论这些准则,建议将最低刑期从 6-12 个月提高到 21-27 个月。这是朝正确的[32]<u>方向</u>迈出了一步,但我们仍希望看到美国量刑委员会对准则做出进一步的改变。

除了这一努力,我们还与动物保护者,州和联邦立法者一起,在全国范围内[33]<u>加强</u>反虐 待法案,以及一些支持性的法律和政策,以帮助那些不堪重负的、照顾动物角斗中受害动物的 [34] <u>收容所</u>。这些帮助[35] <u>至关</u>重要,因为照顾动物受害者的高成本是阻止人们参与到这些残忍行为中的一个主要因素。

- 26. K) 空格前为名词,后面是动词短语 work out,因此应填入副词,以修饰其后的动词。首句中提到人们总希望惩罚与罪行相当。空格所在句句首的 But 说明该句为前一句的转折,故空格处应填入表示否定意义的副词,修饰 work out。故选 rarely"很少地"。C) critically 意为"特别地,关键地"不符合句意,故排除。
- 27. (O) 空格后为连词 and,分析句子结构可知,空格处的词语与后面的动词 killed 为并列关系, 因此应填入动词过去式。killed 意为"杀害",结合备选项可知,tortured"虐待,折磨"符合句意,故选 (O)。H) inspired 意为"激发;鼓舞"不符合句意,故排除。
- 29. D) 空格位于 when 引导的状语从句中,空格前为从句的主语 they,空格后为名词 penalties,因此应填入动词作从句的谓语,且可与后面的名词搭配。根据句意:但是联邦法官们通常都严格依照《美国量刑准则》来\_\_\_\_。准则应该是被用来"判决"案件的,故选 D)。B) creates 为第三人称单数,与主语 they 不符合语法要求,故排除;F) hesitate 意为"犹豫"和 M) strengthen 意为"增强,强化"不符合语义,故排除。
- 30. G) 空格前为副词 extremely,应填入形容词。且空格前为连词 and,可知,空格处与前面的 outdated 为并列关系。outdated 意为"过时的",结合备选项可知,inadequate"不足的,不充分的"符合句意,此处意为"准则惩罚不充分,过轻",故选 G)。
- 31. B) 空格所在句为 which 引导的非限制性定语从句, which 是从句的主语, 空格后的名词短语 these sentencing guidelines 为从句的宾语,应填入谓语动词。且前面的主语为美国量刑委员会, 是机构名称, 故应为第三人称单数形式。根据句意: 美国量刑委员会是\_\_\_\_\_\_\_判刑准则的机构。准则是需要被"制定"的, 故选 B)。L) shelters 意为"收入所"不符合语义, 故排除。
- 32. E) 空格前为形容词 right,因此应填入名词。根据句意:美国量刑委员会正在提议对虐待动物者加以重罚,与文章所述观点一致,说明所走的方向是正确的,故选 E) direction"方向,趋势"。
- 33. M) 空格前为不定式 to,根据句意:我们还与动物保护者,州和联邦立法者一起,在全国范围内 \_\_\_\_\_\_\_ 反虐待法案。说明所做的努力是想要达到某种目的,故此处为 to 引导的目的状语,应填 人动词原形。结合备选项可知,strengthen 意为"加强,强化"符合句意,故选 M)。
- 34. L) 空格位于第一个 that 引导的定语从句中, that 为从句的主语, assist 为谓语动词,后面应该是名词短语作 assist"帮助,辅助"的宾语。因此, 空格前的 overburdened animal 为定语, 空格处应填入名词。根据句意:以帮助那些不堪重负的动物\_\_\_\_\_。能照顾受害动物的地方即"收容所", 故选 L)。
- 35. C) 空格前为 be 动词 is,后面为形容词,空格处应填入副词来修饰形容词 important。结合备选项可知,critically"特别地,关键地"符合句意,critically important 意为"至关重要,极其重要",故选 C)。

### Section B

### 当工作成为一种游戏

- A) 是什么激励员工做好自己的工作呢?对有些人来说,是同事之间的竞争。对另一些人来说,是承诺的奖励。对于少数幸运的人来说,是解决问题所带来的纯粹乐趣。
- B) 越来越多的公司正在通过所谓的"游戏化"逐步实现快乐工作的目标:从本质上讲,是将工作转变成一种游戏。[42]"游戏化是指通过学习游戏的迷人之处,以及游戏设计师如何在游戏中创造快乐的游戏体验,并将这些学问应用到其他活动中,如职场和教育,"美国宾夕法尼亚大学沃顿商学院的游戏化专家凯文·沃巴赫解释说。
- C) 这可能意味着公司可以在电子排行榜上监控员工的生产率并给予获胜者奖励,或者为那些完成某项工作的员工颁发电子奖章或星标。公司也可以通过电子游戏平台来培训员工如何做好工作。[36]从谷歌到欧莱雅,到 IBM 再到富国银行等公司都在他们的工作中不同程度的运用游戏化思维。并且有越来越多的公司也正在加入他们。最近的一份报告显示,全球游戏化市场产值将从 2015 年的 16.5 亿美元增长到 2020 年的 111 亿美元。
- D) 游戏化并不是全新的概念,沃巴赫说。公司、商人和教师一直以来都在寻找有趣的方式来激发员工和学生追求奖励或竞争的精神。[39]饼干杰克食品公司一百多年以来一直运用"游戏思维",把小额奖品放入其零食中。他补充说,19世纪末20世纪初的钢铁巨头查尔斯·施瓦布经常亲临自己的工厂,在员工轮班时把钢铁产量吨数写在工厂车间里,从而激励下一班工人超越上一班工人。
- E) [41] 但"游戏化"一词广泛的传播及对其概念有意识的应用仅始于五年前,沃巴赫说。由于电子游戏的缘故,现在这一代劳动力很容易接受将工作游戏化的思维。"我们正处在许多发达国家绝大多数的年轻人是玩电子游戏长大的时代,而越来越多的成年人也在玩这些游戏,"沃巴赫说。
- F)许多公司纷纷涌现——GamEffective,Bunchball 和 Badgeville,仅举几例——它们近几年来为企业提供游戏化平台。[44]最有效的平台是将员工乏味的工作任务转变为有趣的冒险经历。"使一种游戏更像游戏的是参与者对结果的在意,"沃巴赫说。"其原则是了解什么能调动这些参与者的积极性,这需要一些心理学上的认识。"
- G) 沃巴赫说,竞争能够激发某些人的工作热情。销售人员通常属于这一类。对他们来说,合理的游戏化可能会将他们的推销技巧转化为与其他团队成员之间的竞争,配合使用电子排行榜显示销售冠军。其他人则需要合作和社会经验来激发工作热情。[38]沃巴赫所研究的一家公司就运用游戏化来建立集体感以鼓舞员工的士气。当员工登录自己的电脑时,他们会看到某位同事的照片并要求他们猜出名字。
- H) [43]游戏化不一定需要数字技术。莫妮卡·科尔内蒂特经营一家用游戏方式培训员工的公司。有时这需要涉及一点数字技术,但通常不需要。她最近以追逐风暴为主题为一家销售培训公司设计了一个游戏化战略。员工组成"风暴追逐队",在参加以风暴为主题的教育活动中获得各种奖励。"奖励不一定是物质的,"科尔内蒂特说。"奖励可以是灵活的工作时间。"另一项是以白雪公主和七个小矮人为主题进行工资法培训。"白雪公主"不涉及版权问题可以拿来使用,但"小矮人"却受版权保护,因此科尔内蒂特创造了相似的人物(坏脾气的格斯,迷糊鬼丹)来解释这一特别的工资法。
- I) 有些人并不喜欢让工作游戏化,科尔内蒂特说。[45]据她的经验来看,有权力者或在金融、工

程方面工作的人不想听到这个词。"如果我们在为工程师们设计,就完全不能说这是'游戏'", 科尔内蒂特说。"而要说这是'模拟',是'解决问题'"。

- J) [37]游戏化"不是灵丹妙药,"沃巴赫警告说。一个未经深思熟虑或者不适合员工的游戏化策略可能会激发员工一时的兴趣,却不会长期地刺激员工。它也可以被滥用,对弱势群体来说尤其如此。对于工人,尤其是急需要工作但又自知很容易被取代的低收入者来说,游戏化可能更像是饥饿游戏。沃巴赫给出了加利福尼亚州阿纳海姆几家迪斯尼乐园酒店研究的例子,这些酒店使用大型电子排行榜来展示洗衣工人相互之间的工作效率并进行比较。有些员工发现排行榜能激发他们的工作热情。另外一些员工则感受不到其中的乐趣。有些人甚至牺牲去卫生间的时间,担心如果他们的效率下降,他们将被解雇。一些怀孕的员工努力让自己不落后。在《洛杉矶时报》的一篇报道中,一位员工将排行榜称为"数字鞭子"。[37]"这实际上对士气和绩效有非常不利的影响,"沃巴赫说。
- K) 不过,游戏化开始越来越流行,他说,"随着越来越多的熟悉电子游戏构造和表现形式的人成为劳动力。"[40]"我们还远未达到顶峰,"科尔内蒂特表示认同。"我们有理由相信游戏化会继续发展下去。"
- 36. C) 根据题目意思:—些知名公司已使用了游戏化策略,更多公司正试图效仿。根据题干线索词 femous companies 和 gamification 定位至 C) 段。该段提到,公司可以通过游戏化策略激发员工的工作热情。其中,以谷歌、欧莱雅、IBM、富国银行等知名公司为例,说明这些公司都不同程度地运用了游戏化的思维并且有越来越多的公司也正在加入他们。可知题干是对该段的概括总结,故答案选 C)。其中 famous companies 与原文中的 Companies from Google to L'Oréal to IBM to Wells Fargo 相对应。
- 37. J) 根据题目意思:游戏化不是解决所有公司问题的灵丹妙药,因为它可能会产生消极的后果。根据题干线索词 not a miracle cure 和 negative results 定位至 J) 段。该段首句就提到,游戏化"不是灵丹妙药",随后举例说明滥用游戏化会影响员工的工作热情,末句总结说,这实际上对士气和绩效有非常不利的影响。因此,整段都在讲述工作游戏化的负面影响,可知题干是对该段的概括总结,故答案选 J)。其中 not a miracle cure 与原文中的 not a magic bullet 相对应, negative results 与原文中的 negative effect on morale and performance 相对应。
- 38. G) 根据题目意思:为增强士气,某公司要求员工在打开电脑时辨识他们的同事。根据题干线索词 enhance morale 和 starting their computers 定位至 G)段。该段以某公司要求员工在打开电脑时辨识他们的同事为例,指出工作中游戏化的好处,即游戏化可以鼓舞员工的士气,故答案选 G)。其中 enhance morale 和 starting their computers 与原文中 boost employees' morale 和 log in to their computers 相对应。
- 39. D) 根据题目意思:在一个多世纪前,一些企业就实践了游戏化思维。根据题干线索词 gamification 和 more than a century ago 定位至 D) 段。该段旨在说明游戏化思维的来源。第三句提到了,饼干杰克食品公司一百多年以来一直运用"游戏思维",把小额奖品放入其零食中。可知早在一个多世纪以前一些企业就实行了游戏化思维,故答案选 D)。其中 more than a century ago 与原文中 more than 100 years 相对应。
- 40. K) 根据题目意思:有理由相信游戏化将会存在下去。根据题干线索词 reason 和 be here to stay 定位至 K)段末句。文章末段对游戏化的发展趋势做了预测,即随着越来越多熟悉电子

游戏的人成为劳动力,游戏化会越来越流行。科尔内蒂特认为,我们有理由相信游戏化会继续发展下去。其中"我们还远未达到顶峰",说明游戏化的发展空间很大,可知题干是对该段的概括总结,故答案选 K)。

- 41. E) 根据题目意思:电子游戏在一定程度上促进了游戏化的广泛运用。根据题干线索词 Video games 和 application of gamification 定位至 E) 段首句。该句提到,但"游戏化"一词广泛的传播及对其概念有意识的应用仅始于五年前,沃巴赫说。由于电子游戏的缘故,现在这一代劳动力很容易接受将工作游戏化的思维。说明电子游戏在一定程度上促进了游戏化的 发展。可知题干是对该段的概括总结,故答案选 E)。
- 42. B) 根据题目意思:要把工作变成游戏,我们需要了解游戏的迷人之处。根据题干线索词 what makes games interesting 定位至 B)段第二句。该句提到,游戏化就是指通过学习游戏的迷人之处,以及游戏设计者如何创造这种快乐体验,并把这些学问运用到其他活动中。可知题干是对该段的概括总结,故答案选 B)。其中 what makes games interesting 与原文中 what it is that makes games engaging 相对应。
- 43. H) 根据题目意思:游戏化在员工培训工作中不总是需要技术支持。根据题干线索词 employee training 定位至 H) 段首句。该句提到,游戏化不一定需要数字技术。莫妮卡·科尔内蒂特经营一家用游戏方式培训员工的公司。有时这需要涉及一点数字技术,但通常不需要。可知题干是对该段的概括总结,故答案选 H)。
- 44. F) 根据题目意思:最成功的游戏化平台能把日常工作变成有趣的经历。根据题干线索词 platforms 和 transform daily work assignments 定位至 F) 段第二句。该句指出,最有效的平台是将员工乏味的工作任务转变为有趣的冒险经历。可知题干是对该段的概括总结,故答案选 F)。其中的 transform daily work assignments into fun experiences 与原文中的 turn employees' ordinary job tasks into part of a rich adventure narrative 相对应。
- 45. I) 根据题目意思:对于某些职业需要使用不同于"游戏化"的表达术语。根据题干线索词 terms 定位至 I)段。该段提到,如果为工程师们设计,就完全不能说这是"游戏",而要说这是 "模拟",是"解决问题"。可知,某些职业和某些人不喜欢"游戏化"一词,需要采用其他的方式来表达,故答案选 I)。其中 terms 与原文中的 the word 相对应, some professions 与原文中的 people in finance or engineering 相对应。

### Section C

#### Passage One

最近我参加了几次会议,在会议上我们谈论了如何留住学生和确保年轻教职员工不再流失的问题。

高等教育似乎已经成为会议举办者的产业,他们的任务是"解决"那些现实或想象出来的问题。[46]我自己在三所不同的大学任教授。在我看来,在教育年轻的或年长一点的学生中存在的真正问题已经日趋严重了,而我们雇用的人数——不是教职人员而是举行会议的人员——却显著增加。每个新问题都会带来一个新的行政人员的岗位。就我们的卓越教学中心来说。与其称名相反,这个中心成了一个信息交流中心,主要探讨课堂上运用科技和在线课程的问题。这是行政欺诈的一种,这一现象在过去30年中倍增。

[47] & [50] 我提出一个简单的提议作为回答: 我们遇到的许多问题——班级出勤率, 教育的成功, 学生幸福健康——或许都可以通过减少官僚机构和会议, 而雇用一支好的师资队伍来解

决。[48]如果我们用优秀的任课教师来替换我们一半的行政人员,我们或许真的能够将大部分班级的人数降至每班20人或更少。在这样的环境中,老师和学生才能真正地了解彼此。

- [50]教师必须以自己的方式来教学——课程设置应该足够灵活,以便老师可以利用自己的天分来实现课程目标。此外,他们应该可以自由授课,并会因为做得好而得到奖励。教师不应该是那些善长科研并为科研所累却仅仅偶尔出现在教室里的人。课讲得好与做研究并不排斥,也不是天生的伙伴。[49]教书是一门艺术和手艺,是天分也是实践;它不是任何人都可以胜任的。令我非常困惑的是,人们并没有认识到这一点,尽管绝大部分当过学生的人都能分辨出好老师与坏老师。
- 46. C) 题目就当今大学提问。根据题干关键词 present-day universities 定位至第二段第二句。该句表明,作者在三所不同的大学任教授,当今大学雇用的行政人员越来越多,可教育中存在的真正的问题却日趋严重,随后指出真正的问题是"大学中的行政人员过多",故答案选 C)项。A)项"他们正有效地解决那些或现实或想象出来的问题"根据第二段可知,这些问题并未有效地解决,故排除;B)项"他们通常无法把教学与科研相结合"和 D)项"他们缺乏天赋来解决这些不断加深的问题"在文中并未提及,故排除。
- 47. A) 题目就大学中最缺少什么人才提问。根据题干关键词 universities lack 定位至第三段首句。该句提到,我们遇到的问题或许都可以通过减少官僚机构和会议,而雇用一支好的师资队伍来解决。可知,大学中缺少的应该是好老师,故答案选 A)项。B)项"高效的行政人员"根据首句提到的,应削减官僚机构的数量可知,学校中行政人员数量过多,无需增加,故排除;C)项"有天分的研究人员"和 D)项"积极的学生"在文中并未提及,故排除。
- 48. D) 题目就目前的班级情况作者暗示了什么提问。根据题干关键词 the classes 和 at present 定位至第三段第二句。该句提到,如果我们用优秀的任课教师来替换我们一半的行政人员,我们或许真的能够将大部分班级的人数降至每班 20 人或更少。因此作者暗示目前的班级学生人数过多,故答案选 D)项。A)项"它们为学生的独立学习提供了便利"、B)项"它们帮助学生形成更亲密的关系"和 C)项"班级中年纪较大的学生比以前多"在文中并提及,故排除。
- 49. A) 题目就作者认为教书的能力是什么提问。根据题干关键词 the author 和 teaching ability 定位至末段。该段倒数第二句提到,教书是一门艺术和手艺,是天分也是实践;它不是任何人都可以胜任的。故答案选 A)项"它需要天分和实践"。B)项"它与研究密切相关"和 C)项"它是影响学生学习的主要因素"在文中并未提及,故排除;D)项"它可以通过不断实践获得",末段虽提及实践,但题干问的是教书能力的定义,而不是获取方式,故排除。
- 50. B) 题目就改进高校教育的建议提问。根据题干关键词 suggestion 和 improving university teaching 定位至第三段首句。该句指出,我提出一个简单的提议……,随后指出,众多问题都可通过多雇用优秀的教师来解决。且第四段首句也提到,教师必须以自己的方式来教学才能实现课程目标,故答案选 B)项"雇用更多的教师,并允许他们以自己的方式教学"。A)项"创造环境让教师分享教学经验"在文中并未提及,故排除;C)项"在教室中使用高科技并且促进信息交流",根据第二段中提到的卓越教学中心这一反例可知,为提高教学水平而设立的机构最终成为信息交流中心,说明这并非改进教学的方法,故排除;D)项"削减会议数量,鼓励行政人员进课堂",削减会议的数量虽在第二段中提到,但后半部分的鼓励行政人员进课堂并未提及,故排除。

### Passage Two

[51]吃的少还能感到幸福的秘诀可能早在几年前就被麦当劳破解了。根据康奈尔大学食品和品牌实验室的一项新研究,小型非食物奖励——如麦当劳开心乐园餐中的玩具——同食物一样可以刺激大脑中的奖励中枢。

由马丁·雷曼领导的研究员们,进行了一系列实验,以确定人们是否愿意选择配有非食物类小东西的小份食物。

[52]<u>他们发现,当与奖品结合时,大多数的孩子和成年人选择了半份的食物。而两种选择的价格</u>是相同的。

[53] 更有趣的是,一个对未来奖品的承诺足以使成年人选择小份食品。其中可以使用的奖品之一是彩票,奖金有 10 美元、50 美元或 100 美元不等,在劝说人们少吃点这一问题上,这和那些实实在在的礼物一样有效。

"参与者们愿意用获得相对来说较少金钱奖励的可能性来替换掉一部分食物,这一事实也是非常有趣的。"雷曼说。

[54]<u>他认为从理论上来讲,这些无形奖励中的情感成分使它们起了作用。</u>事实上,描述不清晰的得奖的可能性比那些有着明确的得奖概率的选择更有效果。

"对于这一发现的解释之一就是,不确定的奖励也许比确定的奖励在情感上更能激发人们的欲望,"雷曼说。"获奖的不确定性通过情感上让人'兴奋'从而为人们提供了额外的吸引力和诱惑力。获得奖励的可能性也产生了一种希望——这种状态本身就是一种心理上的回报。"换句话说,这就是人们为什么喜欢赌博的原因。

如何运用这一知识来帮助人们吃得更健康呢?

一种办法就是提供一个可以赢得周末去温泉疗养的机会的健康选择。或者为选择一份减半了的食物设立半份甜点的奖励,要求该甜点仅可在未来的某个日期使用。[55]这会让你再次来到这间餐厅——并让你吃的少一点。

- 51. D) 题目就麦当劳开心乐园餐中的玩具提问。根据题干关键词 McDonald's inclusion of toys 定位至首段。该段指出,麦当劳开心乐园餐中的玩具可以同食物一样刺激大脑中的奖励中枢,让人们吃得少的同时还可以感受到快乐,故答案选 D)项"对孩子们来说,这可能是一个令人愉快的方式来减少他们的食物摄入量"。A)项"有助于理解人们破解秘密的欲望"、B)项"证明了麦当劳商业成功的关键"和 C)项"它能满足孩子们想要知道里面藏了什么的好奇心"在文中并未提及,故排除。
- 52. D) 题目就马丁·雷曼领导的研究员们有何发现提问。根据题干关键词 finding of the researchers 定位至第三段首句。该句提到,他们发现,当与奖品结合时,大多数的孩子和成年人选择了半份的食物。而两种选择的价格是相同的。故答案选 D)项。A)项"如果人们多光顾麦当劳,减少食物的摄入并不难",文中并未提及人们减少食物的摄入量与光顾麦当劳次数的关系,故排除;B)项"大多数孩子和成年人在吃了减半的食物后并不会真正地感到饥饿"和 C)项"吃小份的食物对孩子和成年人的健康有同样的好处"在文中并未提及,故排除。
- 53. B) 题目就马丁·雷曼最有趣的发现是什么提问。根据题干关键词 most interesting 和 findings 定位至第四段首句。该句提到,更有趣的是,一个对未来奖品的承诺足以使成年人选择小份食品。故答案选 B)项"成年人选择小份食品仅仅为了对未来奖励的承诺"。A)项 "比起玩具,孩子们更喜欢金钱形式的奖励"、C)项"孩子和成人都对半份食物感到满意"和

- D)项"孩子和成人都无法拒绝免费玩具的诱惑"在文中并未提及,故排除。
- 54. A) 题目就马丁·雷曼如何解释他的发现提问。根据题干关键词 Reimann, interpret 和 finding 定位至第六段首句。该句提到,他认为从理论上来讲,这些无形奖励中的情感成分使 它们起了作用。即他对上述研究发现的解读,故答案选 A)项。B)项"人们现在更关心质量 而不是数量"在文中并未提及,故排除; C)项"比起可能的奖励,人们更喜欢确定的奖励"与文章所述意思相反,故排除; D)项"对未来奖励的渴望压倒了一切",文章虽提及人们喜欢这种未来的不确定的奖励,但并没有提及这种渴望是否压倒一切,故排除。
- 55. C) 题目就从马丁·雷曼的发现中推断出什么提问。通读文章可知,雷曼的研究主要发现了人们愿意为奖励而放弃大份的食物,且当这种奖励存在某种不确定性时,人们的欲望被不确定性所刺激因而产生更大的吸引力。文章末段提出,如果餐厅能利用这一发现而设置奖励,不仅可以让顾客再次光临餐厅,还可以让人们吃得更少,故答案选 C)项"我们可以引导人们少吃同时还有助于餐厅发展"。A)项"如果人们希望保持健康和快乐就该少吃一点",文章讲的是用小奖励代替部分食物的方法被人们所接受,并未提到想要健康快乐就应该少吃,故排除;B)项"大部分快餐店都可能效仿麦当劳的做法"在文中并未提及,故排除;D)项"需要更多的研究来发现情感对行为的影响"其中"impact of emotion on behavior"并非文章中提到的研究主题,故排除。

## Part IV Translation

### 【参考译文】

In Chinese culture, yellow is a color occupying a fairly prominent position, which is endowed with unique symbolic significance. During feudal times, yellow stands for the ruler's power and authority. At that time, yellow was exclusively designed for the emperor, with the royal palace painted yellow and the imperial robe always being yellow, while ordinary people were never be permitted to wear yellow clothes. In China, yellow is also the symbol of harvest. When crops are ripening in the fall, people celebrate the harvest in high spirits, with the fields taking on a vast expanse of golden appearance.